MINUTES OF A MEETING OF LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT 7.30PM ON MONDAY 18th MARCH 2013 IN THE VILLAGE HALL. 
	PRESENT:
	Councillors:
	P. Acca (Chairman)
	C Carter

	
	
	D. Atkins
	R. Eastley

	
	
	J. Bailey
	A. Garratt,

	
	
	Mrs D. Beatty
	R. Longhurst

	
	
	
	Mrs T Scott


Also Present: County Cllr B Hughes and 22 members of the Public.
	
	Village Shop
The meeting was aware that the Village Shop had closed and emptied.  Before The Public Session the Chairman reported that he and Cllr Longhurst had met the owners to discuss its future.  They had been assured that the Shop would re-open in the next few days.
Cllr Longhurst described the background to ownership of the Shop and financial arrangement, which had led to the Shop being closed.

Cllr Carter reported that the Shop Supporters Club was ready to step in to help in any way it could and a letter from Mrs Rosemary Smith, a Club Member, was read out.



	
	PUBLIC SESSION

Mrs Rogers reported pot holes in Meeting Lane were growing.  She had reported this to DCC.

Mr Lill spoke about the need for sustainable planning for Lympstone as most village facilities and amenities were now stretched.  He also commented that it was difficult to have any faith in planning at EDDC in view of the comments by Cllr Brown, that he could influence the decision on planning applications for a fee.
Cllr Longhurst made reference to policies in the current and future Local plans which were designed to protect communities.

Cllr Atkins informed the meeting that Cllr Brown had been expelled from the Conservative group and had now resigned as a District Councillor.


	265
	Declarations of Interest

Cllr Eastley declared an interest as a member of the Lympstone Landowners Association.
Cllr Acca declared that the Agent for Plan no 13/0047/FUL was carrying out work for him.
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	Minutes 
RESOLVED: that the minutes of the meeting held on 4th March 2013 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to moving Cllr Garratt to the list of apologies.


	267
	Planning Applications
13/0340/LBC Installation of boiler flue and meter box at Ferndale, The Strand. – NO OBJECTION

13/0467 FUL Retention of outbuilding to house biomass boiler and installation of railings at Squabmoor House, The Common, Exmouth – NO COMMENT, support Exmouth TC

13/0047/FUL Construction of 5 no. dwellings and associated provision of 14 no. parking spaces, demolition of existing garage and construction of new garage for Meadow Gate to facilitate creation of vehicular access from Church Road and provision of village amenity area. Land to South of Meadow Gate, Church Road

Cllr Longhurst informed the meeting that the applicant’s husband had approached him regarding potential development of this land some time ago.  He had suggested that the applicant should have professional plans drawn up and submitted to EDDC so that a scheme could be open for comment.  The Clerk and other Members confirmed that this did not create an interest but that Cllr Longhurst had been approached and acted in his capacity of the Neighbourhood Plan Working Party and Champion for Planning matters.

SHLAA  

Highway Access (Site Suitability Appraisal B) 

“Suitable access to this site would appear to require the demolition of a property, but it is acceptable in principle from a highways perspective”
Comments 

“Developable - Subject to planning approval for demolition of cottage in conservation area”
· Highway access is not an issue subject to the demolition of the garage in the Conservation Area

· That said I am unconvinced that the road width is up to the required standard (4.5m) for the proposed number of houses and the additional parking.  This to be investigated. 
Policies

· The whole of the plot is within the Lympstone Conservation Area (not as stated) and does not come with “a statement of historic significance”. 
· The lower part of the development is within the area to the South of Lympstone designated “Green Wedge” under the EDDC Local Plan (Past and Present) – unstated. 

· The development is outside (but adjacent to) the Built up Area Boundary – stated. 

Affordable Housing

New Local Plan - Schemes for Mixed Market and Affordable Homes in Rural Areas 

“16.25  To assist with securing affordable housing provision the District Council will continue to take initiatives aimed at securing affordable housing by permitting development in locations where ordinarily, residential development would not be acceptable (notably outside Built-up Area Boundaries).  For such land to be released, however, rigorous stipulations will be applied to avoid prejudicing the environmental conservation policies of the plan. Development of such sites will not be regarded as creating a precedent for future expansion to meet other housing needs”.
“Strategy 35 – 

“....... will be allowed where there is a proven local need”

“To be permitted evidence will need to show 

1.  The affordable housing in any given locality would not otherwise be met.”

· No evidence is produced of the demonstrable need for affordable housing within the application
· Current evidence (the Needs Survey of 2011) shows a requirement for 11 Affordable Homes in Lympstone the Glebelands at 9 and Jackson Meadow at 6 meet this need. 
· No evidence has been produced that the development does not prejudice the environmental conservation policies of the local plan
· There is no justification of this site being put forward on an “Exception Basis” 

· There is no statement of any link/agreement with a housing association that would be required to participate in the scheme. 

Community benefits

· Community facility adjacent to the Wotton Brook

· Additional parking over and above requirement to take parked cars off the congested highway 
The Chairman then invited public comment on the application: Six letters of objection to this application had been received and these were read out by the Clerk.  Objections included loss of privacy to neighbours, no details of how the prosed parking would be managed.

Concern that the development would add to the flooding problems of the area.
Members of the public commented that this was for back-land development and would be used a precedent for other applications.

More time was needed for the community to assess the application.

The development was in conflict with the Village Design Statement which was adopted as Supplementary Planning Guidance.

Members of the Parish Council were then invited to comment and the following n points were made:

The development was not in keeping with the Conservation area; 

The development would lead to additional surface water run-off.

Access and egress was inadequate

There would be conflict between the existing style of a country path and what would become an estate access road.

The loss of the existing attractive hedge which made a significant contribution to the ambience of the area and provided a rich area of flora and fauna.

There was no statement of historical significance of the building or site within the conservation area.

There was no application for demolition of part of the building in the Conservation area.

The scheme would result in over development of the site.

RESOLVED: that objection be made to this development on the grounds set out in the statement of facts together with the additional points raised by the public.
NB Cllr Atkins did not comment during the debate nor vote on this matter.



	268
	Planning Decisions
DCC/3478/2013 Provision of new single storey building etc at Lympstone Primary School – EDDC had not raised any objection to this application.

12/2296/FUL Construction of detached single storey dwelling in rear garden, and boundary wall at Higher Orchard, Burgmanns Hill – APPROVED.
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	Other Planning matters:
a)  General – Cllr Longhurst reported receipt of a letter from Lt Col & Mrs Truell regarding excessive housing development in the Village and across the District.  He had discussed this and the EDDC planning situation with them.

b)  Land at Jackson Meadow –EDDC had replied that they had waived conditions requiring a footpath access from the existing development towards the Village centre as this required action on land outside the ownership of the applicant and therefore would not be enforceable.  There were several comments that this was yet another example of the poor state of Planning at EDDC>
c)  Land at Jackson Meadow – Mr Lupton confirmed that the offer to dedicate land for extension to the Parish cemetery is no longer available.  A planning application will be submitted shortly.

d)  Neighbourhood Plan.  EDDC had agreed to contribute £2k towards the parish Council’s costs in producing the Neighbourhood Plan.  The Clerk would have to claim this.
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	Youth Club

a)  Arrangements with Lympstone Young Persons Society
The Clerk presented the draft of a fresh agreement with Lympstone Young Persons Society for providing a Youth Club and maintaining the building.  The draft provided for income from the Project room to be invested separately to accumulate a fund for building repairs and maintenance.  However, The Chairman of LYPS had requested that this income should be identified in the accounts rather than invested in a separate account.

RESOLVED that subject to the amendment requested by the Chairman of LYPS, the Clerk be authorised to enter into the Agreement. 
b)  Major works to the building 
A list of proposed major works to the building was circulated.  LYPS were prepared to pay for the installation of hand dryers as they regarded this as urgently needed to support a long-term letting of the Project Room.

RESOLVED: 1 that the list be adopted, the Clerk and the Chairman of LYPS to obtain quotes and identify funding.

2 that LYPS be authorised to install hand dryers in the toilets at their own expense.

3 That LYPS be responsible for repairs and maintenance to fixtures and fittings of the building.
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	Finance - Payments 

RESOLVED: that the following payments be authorised

1850

Exmouth Drain Clearance - toilets

75.00

1851

EDDC - Bin emptying

168.00

1852

SWW - water for toilets


201.42

TOTAL

444.42
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	Clerk’s Employment package 
The Clerk’s Employment package was circulated.

RESOLVED: that the package be noted.
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	Internal controls 
The schedule of internal financial controls was circulated for review.
RESOLVED: that the Internal Controls be confirmed.
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	Risk management schedule 

The schedule of internal financial controls was circulated for review.
RESOLVED: 1 that the Internal Controls be confirmed.

2 That the Clerk be requested to investigate training for Flood Wardens.
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	Clerk’s Action Sheet

The Clerk submitted an updated action sheet and went through the List of items.

149- The Chairman was still waiting for Mr Tyrrell to respond to the request for works to trees in Candy’s Field.  The Chairman and Cllr Bailey had met Mr Fairclough to look at the works.  They had noted that the WI Jubilee Tree was leaning.
178 It was noted that the Police should have information about a traffic accident on Wotton Lane as they had closed the road.

Dolphin –Cllr Bailey agreed to assist the Chairman in preparing the Dolphin to be re-installed. The Clerk was requested to order a repair pack for the wet pour surface.

227 It was AGREED that a press campaign would serve no purpose and that pressure to improve the planning situation should be applied whenever possible.

228 Cllr Mrs Beatty reported that branches had been set across the gap but the drain had not been cleared.  The Clerk was asked to write to Diocesan Property Services to help remedy this.

239 Parishes Together Funding.  The Clerk reported that a grant of £3,310 had been approved.  The Chairman and Clerk were requested to review the extent works to bring the cost down to the grant level.
Awning for the Play Group

The Council had agreed in principle to contribute up to half of the cost of an awning for the Play Group, at the Village Hall.

The Chairman of the VHMC, Don Mildenhall reported on a design and costs.    The contractor could invoice the Parish Council separately for its share of the work.

RESOLVED: that expenditure of up to £1,500 + VAT be authorised on works to provide an awning at the Village Hall.
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	Business items

Amenities – Proposals for Flower Beds would be included on the next agenda

Burial Ground - Cllr Bailey reported that the VHMC had located a series of recycling bins on either side of the entrance to the Parish Cemetery and this was detracting from the appearance.  The Clerk was asked to write to the VHMC asking them to find another location for these bins.

Cllr Bailey had cleared the rubbish from the compost heap.

Communications - Cllr Longhurst suggested that there was need for a new Editor to have oversight of the website.  Jan Teague was the link person between the Lympstone Herald and the website but her other work had increased and so she had less time to spend on this.  It was AGREED that a request for volunteers should be included in the next Lympstone Herald and on the website.

It was also AGREED that the Terms of Reference and Strategy for Communications should be included on the next agenda.

Environment - Cllr Eastley reported that there had been numerous meetings with the EA but no promise of action.  He thanked Don Mildenhall for his efforts.

The gully was still blocked at Pretty Corner and by The Saddlers but a road closure notice had been received for Longmeadow Road on Thursday 21st March.  It was noted that flushing was needed as well as gully emptying.

Twinning – The Chairman had spoken to Mr Crisp who was of the view that most of the memorabilia need not be kept.

Youth Club – Cllr Mrs Beatty circulated the latest financial reports for the Youth Club.  The Clerk was asked to query payments for cleaning and admin.

Cllr Garratt left the meeting at 9.30
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	Matters raised by Councillors.   - (These are not normally discussed in depth but investigated and considered at the next meeting.)
Cllr Atkins suggested that SWW had not done any works to improve the state of the Pumping Station.  The Clerk was asked to follow this up.

Cllr Bailey suggested that the EA should be asked to explain why and how the Flood Plain had been revised.  The Clerk was asked to follow this up.

Cllr Mrs Scott reported receipt of emails from two people who cleaned the path outside their home, in response to the appeal in last month’s Lympstone Herald.

Cllr Atkins had taken exception to remarks by Lt. Col & Mrs Truell at the last meeting and had written to them about the matters raised.
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	Future Meetings

a)  The Clerk reported that, according to the Schedule of meetings, the next meetings are on 15th and 29th April.  He asked if the Council would like to move these back to the 8th and 22nd April.  This was AGREED.

b) The Council considered and approved the Schedule of Meetings for 2013/14

c) The Council AGREED to hold one meeting in May on the 13th and confirmed that the Annual Parish meeting will be held prior to this Meeting.
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	County Councillors Report

Cllr Hughes reported that only one speed warning light for the School would be installed as it had not been possible to reach agreement with the second Landowner.

He had received a petition asking for a pavement to be provided outside the houses on Nutwell Road.  This had been passed to the Portfolio Holder and Department Officers.




The meeting finished at 9.50pm
